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Consolidation Review Task Force – Organization and Operations Committee 
Meeting Minutes
January 22, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance: Elaine Brown (Chair), Kerri Stewart, Bill Mason, Sam Mousa, Betty Holzendorf, Opio Sokoni, Steve Rohan, Kelli Wells
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:08 a.m.
Chairwoman Elaine Brown called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. The committee began with a wide-ranging discussion of what has been learned to date and where the committee feels it stands with regard to its charge from the Chair. Kerri Stewart expressed a desire to see the research from the identified cities and state on central service provision. Elaine Brown announced that she will ask Kerri Stewart, Sam Mousa and Steve Rohan to act as a panel to react with their years of City government experience to what is learned about the operations in the other jurisdictions to evaluate what is possible for Jacksonville.  The group discussed the wisdom of comparing Jacksonville’s current state of organization and operations with what was created at the time of consolidation in 1968.  To what extent should the goal be to return to the original, pristine state at consolidation, or have times and circumstances changed so dramatically that the original state is no longer relevant? How much time and effort would be needed to restore the original form, and is it really worth it to do that? Betty Holzendorf said that the concept of consolidated central services broke down in the 1980s when the government grew tremendously but the central service functions didn’t grow sufficiently to keep up with demands from user agencies. When user agencies became dissatisfied with the level of service, they wanted to pull out of central services and take on functions themselves.  Perhaps if those services were re-centralized and fully funded to meet the demands, the concept of centralization would still work.
Library taxing district
The committee heard from Bill Brinton, a long-time community activist and a leader in the on-going petition drive to place a straw ballot question on the August 2014 primary election ballot to ask voters if they approve of the creation of a special taxing district to fund the Jacksonville Public Library. The budget for the city’s library has been slashed in the past 6-8 years and the libraries are in a state of decline. In 2012 JCCI undertook a contract study to determine how best to fund and operate the library system and it identified Orange County and Alachua County as counties with well-run libraries funded by a special taxing district. The legislature authorized those counties to hold referenda on the subject and voters approved the district and levy in both instances. Jacksonville organizers have collected 26,000 verified signatures to show the Duval Delegation the strength of community support for the concept and Mr. Brinton hopes that will convince the delegation to pass a J-bill in the upcoming session authorizing a full referendum vote in November 2014 contingent upon the straw ballot question being approved in August. The Duval Delegation meets tomorrow afternoon and taxing district proponents hope to convince the legislators to introduce a J-bill for that purpose.
Mr. Brinton explained that the proposed taxing district would be governed by a 5-member board: 3 City Council members, the Mayor, and the Chair of the School Board. The district would be limited to a maximum levy of 1 mill, which would be within, not in addition to, the City’s 20 mill tax cap. The ballot question specifically prohibits the taxing district from exercising eminent domain powers and the district would be independent of the City’s central service operations, but could choose to contract with the City for those services if it found them to be satisfactory and economical. The current appointed Library Board of Trustees would continue to exist to make policy for the libraries and to hire the staff and make long-range plans for the library system.
In response to a question from Elaine Brown about what elements of the consolidated government have not worked well for the library, Mr. Brinton indicated that there is no long-range planning for future needs and each year is a bruising battle for budget resources, pitting the library against the Sheriff’s Office, Fire and Rescue, parks, and the full range of other city services. The Library Foundation has found it hard to raise private funds for library needs because donors perceive that anything they give to the foundation will just lead to further City budget cuts to the library because it has another revenue source.  Mr. Brinton discussed the difference between an independent taxing district and a dedicated tax millage without a district. He believes the independent taxing district is harder to achieve, but then is harder to remove, so its funding is more secure once created.  A dedicated millage can go away at any time by a simple vote of City Council when other needs are determined to be more important.

Mr. Brinton said that City central services have not served the library system well over the last decade.  The funding is insufficient and the resulting level of services is fairly poor. The current library budget is approximately $33 million, or roughly three-quarters of a mill.

Library Director Barbara Gubbin echoed Mr. Brinton’s statement that central services have been problematic for the library in recent years – particularly the services of the Information Technology Division (ITD) and the building maintenance services provided by the Public Works Department. Human Resources has also been problematic, and Ms. Gubbin cited the example of losing her departmental HR employees to a centralization move into the Intra-governmental Services Department, then losing their distributed services altogether due to budget cuts and employee reassignments.  For some reason the City HR department will not permit the library to have any IT personnel classifications, and that has led to librarians with IT skills being used to provide those services in a roundabout way. City ITD has never been able to give the library some of the functionalities that are critical to its mission such as on-line payment processing capabilities for overdue fines and the like. The library could get a grant to purchase such a system, but City ITD won’t support it and the City’s firewall won’t allow the system to work as designed. The library could bypass the City computer system altogether and put some of its applications on the cloud, but they can’t budget IT dollars for outside contracts with a private vendor.
She also noted that the library has no ability to plan for long range capital needs in the current CIP system.  Tampa has a dedicated millage for its libraries with a segregation mechanism that keeps the dedicated funding separate and protected in the city budget. Indianapolis has some form of dedicated library funding as well. The Charlotte and Nashville library systems have detailed service level agreements between the libraries and their city central service providers that specify what services they will be provided and at what cost, which might help solve the existing central service problems.
Mr. Brinton said that Jacksonville has a relatively poor perception among economic development prospects because of the mediocre quality of its public school system and library closures and reduced hours don’t help with that perception of Jacksonville’s interest in intellectual and academic pursuits.
Kerri Stewart expressed concern that the creation of special taxing districts may hurt the City Council’s ability to deal with all of its public service needs by segregating some funds for a single use.  That reduces the resources available to the mayor and council to deal with the needs of law enforcement, fire and rescue, parks and recreation, capital projects, etc.  She worries about the results of a fragmented budget with too many reserved funding sources. Sam Mousa felt that the answer to many of the issues posed by the library system with regard to central service shortcomings are susceptible to solution by a strong mayor who devotes the necessary time and clout to making sure that problems get solved.  Bill Mason felt that the fundamental question to be answered is how to achieve a stable funding source that will allow a library system to develop and implement a 5-year plan.  Ms. Stewart said that the fundamental problem is that the annual budget battle ignores long-range planning and concentrates on addressing immediate crises. Betty Holzendorf felt that part of the problem is that the City tries to do too many things. She advocated for reining in government programs to just the essential functions and prioritizing funding to needs, not wants. Steve Rohan commented that there is never enough money for the City to accomplish all of its legitimate needs, much less its wants, so a messy budget process is going to be the natural and unavoidable result. 
The committee discussed the taxing district and dedicated millage options and which might be a better method for ensuring that the library gets its needed funding while also making the least impact on the City’s other funding needs. Mr. Rohan stated that the City can’t absolutely dedicate a millage beyond one fiscal year even if it wanted to, so a dedicated millage will always take the form of a stated intention or moral pledge, not a legal commitment. He suggested that an ordinance can always be waived by a simple majority vote of the council, so a more binding pledge or statement of intent should probably be placed in the Charter where it is more difficult to waive.
Issues to be addressed at future meetings
· Chapter 19 of the City Charter needs to be repealed because its provisions have been superseded by the jurisdiction of the Florida Public Employment Relations Commission (PERC).

· The City Charter is supposed to be recodified annually by the Florida Legislature, but this hasn’t been done in many years.

· City Council should be provided with the list of all City-owned properties.
· City Council should get a copy of Risk Management’s revised policies.

· Has City Council abdicated its authority over procurement matters by adopting the current Procurement Code? Should the council have a role to play in approving some high value and/or long term contracts?

· Greg Pease recommended a set of Ordinance Code changes regarding procurement issues.

· Need for a City-wide contract management system to track contracts, development agreements, and the like.  See the TRUE Commission report on contract management for recommendations.

Public health issues
Damian Cook outlined the issues referred to the committee from the full Task Force: 1) how can the Health Department better integrate with City health-related efforts; 2) sufficiency of indigent care funding to UF Health/Shands hospital; 3) what is the relationship among the City, the Health Department, UF Health/Shands, the private hospitals, and others regarding health promotion and health issues in Jacksonville.

Kelli Wells, Director of the Duval County Health Department, said that there are many issues fundamental to public health (i.e. walkable communities, development patterns, food availability issues, etc.) that aren’t currently on the City’s radar. The Health Department currently acts predominantly by contacting individual council members with interest in particular issues to get those issues discussed at council committee meetings on an ad hoc basis – the Health Department is not hard-wired into the City’s planning and administrative processes. As director of the health department she has no direct connection with the City aside from her appointment being confirmed by the City Council (a holdover from the days when the Health Department was a true City department). She and her employees are all state employees, although housed in some City buildings.  The City’s only financial contribution to the department is a small grant match and some security guard costs at a couple of buildings.  

Next meeting
The committee asked to hear next week from Charles Griggs of the Health Department (who has a long institutional knowledge of relations between the department and the City) and from the CEO of UF Health/ Shands. The committee also wants to explore the issue of City boards and commissions and requested that someone from Mayor Brown’s transition team who drafted the report on boards and commissions be invited to attend. Mr. Cook said that he would circulate the reports of the last two mayoral transition teams relating to boards and commissions.

Mr. Cook asked for further clarification from the committee about what issues they want to cover in a future meeting on the subject of the budget and budgeting practices.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:44 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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